MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT

ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM

A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 3, 2000  



PRESENT:



Kenneth W. Wright, Chairman






William R. Miller, Vice Chairman






Lon K. Howell, Secretary/Treasurer






Colonel Charles H. Gibson






Sandra S. Glenn






Martin W. Herbenar






G. Geoffrey Longstaff






Brindley B. Pieters






Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.






Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

STAFF PRESENT:
Victor D. White, Executive Director


Jack Dow, Director of Operations & Maintenance


Raymond J. Wise, Director of Marketing & Properties


Bryant Garrett, Director of Finance & Administration


Karl Geibel, Director of Engineering


Jackie Cockerham, Administrative Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:

Mayor Larry A. Dale



Ed McNeill, Turner Construction Company



Larry Sherman, US Customs



Jim Hooper, StarPort



Brenda Carey



Gary Mooney, Turner Construction Company



James W. Hill



Bob Stroup, AOPA



Nancy Juarez

1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS

Chairman Wright called the meeting to order at 8:34 a.m.

Chairman Wright requested that all cellular telephones be turned off for the duration of the meeting. 

A special presentation was made to Scott Cole for ten years of service.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON SEPTEMBER 12, 2000

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on September 12, 2000.

Counsel advised some minor typographical items had been corrected and that a notice of conflict for Chairman Wright would be attached to the minutes.

With corrections, motion passed.

3.
CONSENT AGENDA

A.
Consider approval of Lease Number 2000-20 with Empire Window, Inc., 

for Building 148 located at 1711 Hangar Road 

Staff recommended Empire Window, Inc. request for a lease on Building 148 located at 1711 Hangar Road.  Building 148 consists of 4,020 square feet at $4.00 per square foot or $16,080.00 per year.  The term is for one (1) year.

B.
Consider approval of Lease Number 2000-23 with Quintin Rodriguez for 

Building 299 (residential) located at 3114 Rudder Circle 

Staff recommended Mr. Quintin Rodriguez’s request for a lease on Building 299 located at 3114 Rudder Circle.  Building 299 is a residence consisting of 1,780 square feet.  The annual rental is $6,900.00.  The term is for one (1) year.

C.
Consider approval of Lease Number 2000-27 with Cambata Aviation, Inc., 

for one (1) office in the Cargo Centre 

Staff recommended approval of Building Lease Number 2000-27 with Cambata Aviation, Inc., for one (1) office in the Cargo Centre (Building 502) consisting of approximately 280 square feet for an annual rental of $4,200.00.  The term is for one (1) year.

D.
Consider approval of Lease Number 2000-28 with Bryant Garrett for 

Building 302 (residential) located at 2836 Aileron Circle 

Staff recommended Bryant Garrett’s request for a lease on Building 302 located at 2836 Aileron Circle.  Building 302 is a residence consisting of 2,200 square feet.  The annual rent is $7,200.00.  The term is for one (1) year.

E.
Consider approval of Lease Number 2000-25 with Whisper Jet, Inc. for 

3,000 square feet of space in the Cargo Centre 

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2000-25 with Whisper Jet, Inc. for warehouse space in the Cargo Centre (Building 502) consisting of 3,000 square feet at $6.50 per square foot for an annual rental of $19,500.  The term is for one (1) year.

F.
Consider approval of Lease Number 2000-26 with Whisper Jet, Inc., for 

one (1) office in the Cargo Centre

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2000-26 with Whisper Jet, Inc., for one (1) office in the Cargo Centre (Building 502) consisting of approximately 280 square feet for an annual rental of $3,900.00.
G.
Consideration of sublease for Lease Number 94-38 to S & S Contract 

Furniture, Inc., by Quality Automotive Company, a subsidiary of U.S. Automotive Company, Inc.

Staff recommended approval of the sublease for Lease Number 94-38 to S & S Contract Furniture, Inc., by Quality Automotive Company, a subsidiary of U.S. Automotive Manufacturing, Inc.  The lease includes 57,600 square feet of warehouse space in Buildings 400 A, B, and C, located at 3031 Mellonville Avenue, and 2,000 square feet of adjacent land.  Annual rental to the Authority is $118,956.00.  The sublease begins on October 1, 2000 and expires on October 31, 2004.

H.
Consideration of sublease by C. E. Avionics, Inc., for specific office space 

and hangar space contained in Lease Number 99-31 to NSJ Aviation Corporation 

Staff recommended approval of the sublease by C.E. Avionics, Inc. to NSJ Aviation Corporation for 135 square feet of office and 1,900 square feet of hangar space contained in C. E. Avionics Lease Number 99-31.  The annual rental payable to C.E. Avionics is $15,300.00.  The sublease has a month-to-month term.
I.
Consider approval of Addendum D to Lease Number 96-08 with Royal 

Support Services

Staff recommended approval of Addendum D to Lease Number 96-08 between the Authority and Royal Support Services, which increases the residential rent for Building 298N by approximately 5%.  Annual rent is increased to $5,100.00.

J.
Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 99-28 with Vertical 

Aviation Technologies, Inc.

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 99-28 between the Authority and Vertical Aviation Technologies, Inc., which executes the one (1) year option for Building 145 located at 1642 Hangar Road and adjoining ramp space and increases the rent by approximately 5%.  The new annual rental is $35,298.00.

K.
Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 99-27 with Vertical 

Aviation Technologies, Inc.

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 99-27 between the Authority and Vertical Aviation Technologies, Inc., which executes the one (1) year option for Building 149 located at 1673 Hangar Road and increases the rent by approximately 5%.  The new annual rental is $11,055.00.

L.
Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 99-29 with Whisper 

Jet, Inc.

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 99-29, which executes the one (1) year option for Building 332 and 318 and officially changes Lessee’s name from Orlando Aviation, Inc., to Whisper Jet, Inc.  The rental increase is approximately 5% and the new combined annual rental is $15,387.00.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the consent agenda Items A through L.

Discussion ensued.

Executive Director White advised that Item G annual rental should be $118,956, and Counsel advised Item H should be Lease Number 99-31.

Corrections were made to Items G and H as recommended by Counsel and the Executive Director.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding the order of agenda items and lack of detailed information furnished for the Board to consider.  Staff was requested to be more specific, provide more information, and put the items in an order that would make more sense

Board Member Longstaff requested when a new lease was done on a building he would also like to know past history of leasing on the building.  Tell the Board who the old tenant was, the amount of the rent, and how long the building had sat vacant in order for Board Members to compare rental rates.

Motion amended to include direction from the Board for more detailed, specific information to be provided in an order that would make more sense with the agenda.

Motion passed.

4.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

A.
Consider approval of contract for sale and purchase  of 14.88 acres of land 

from Bessie Barrow

Executive Director White advised the 14.88 acre parcel is located at 2741 Beardall Avenue on the east side just south of the Runway 27R approach.  Because the parcel is located in a noise-impacted area within the 65 DNL noise contours, the FAA requested that we acquire the property.  The parcel contains a small residence and some outbuildings.  The owner, Mrs. Bessie Barrow, has had the property listed for sale on the open market for well over a year at an asking price of $375,000.  Our preliminary appraisal report suggested a fair market value of $315,000, but our review appraiser suggested a higher value.  We made an offer to purchase at the initial value of $315,000, which was rejected.  The seller countered at $345,000, and we presented this amount to the FAA.  FAA agreed that we could purchase the property at that value.  Since this is considered a voluntary transaction under FAA rules, the Authority will not have to pay for seller relocation costs.  The cost of the purchase is being covered by a 90% FAA grant and a 5% FDOT grant.  The SAA 5% share is included in the budget.

Approval for purchase, and authorization for the Executive Director to execute the necessary documents to close the transaction was recommended.

Discussion regarding other properties for sale in the same area.

Discussion regarding noise contours, which had changed since Pan Am began service utilizing stage three aircraft.  A new noise study would be done soon.

Motion by Board Member Miller, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve purchase of the 14.88 acres of land from Bessie Barrow, proceed to closing, and authorize the Executive Director to execute the necessary documents to close the transaction.

Motion passed.

Board Member Robertson and Board Member Howell reported on their trip to Portsmouth, New Hampshire, and Pan Am’s operation at Pease Airport.

Discussion ensued regarding funding that was available to Pease Airport and might be available for Orlando Sanford Airport.

Discussion continued.

Chairman Wright advised we needed to get a dialogue going with Representative John Mica’s office regarding areas of funding availability.

B.
Discussion of Executive Director’s performance evaluation

Chairman Wright advised the results of evaluation sheets sent to Mayor Dale’s office by Board Members had been tallied.  The results of the tally would be placed in the Executive Director’s personnel file.

Discussion ensued.

5.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director White reported on the following:


FTZ Public Hearing to be held on October 11, 2000 at 9:00 a.m.


DRI review and kickoff.  RPC had notified the City that they had completed the application on the DRI.  RPC meeting would be held on the third Wednesday in November.  The City of Sanford would have planning and zoning hearing on December 7, 2000, and the City Commission would have a hearing on December 11, 2000.

Discussion ensued.


ILS to be officially commissioned October 5, 2000, and available for use November 5, 2000.

Discussion regarding the dispute with HYPOWER.

Counsel advised the Board authorized him to make a settlement proposal to Hypower in the form of seeking more funding from Congress.   Several months ago the agreement was restructured to require binding arbitration.  HYPOWER had agreed to stop the arbitration process while we try to get additional funding for the project through Washington.  Congressman Mica’s office had assured Counsel that they would work diligently to try and get the FAA to come up with additional funding for the project.  What the FAA had previously agreed to pay was for the direct costs for the changes that the FAA had imposed.  They left out all of the indirect costs.  

Counsel advised HYPOWER indicated the amount in dispute was $600,000, 87% of which is job overhead and corporate overhead.  The actual amount in dispute for direct costs is approximately $87,000.   HYPOWER claims about $500,000 in delay claims.  We are asking Congressman Mica’s office for assistance on the overhead portion, as direct costs have already been analyzed by the FAA.

Discussion ensued.

Discussion by Mayor Dale as to briefing the City Commission regarding the ILS and disputed amounts.

Executive Director White continued…


Airport Safety Committee reported no time lost by Authority employees on the job for 

over one year.

Master Plan

Bill Lutrick, PBS&J, briefed the Board regarding the progress of the Master Plan.

Discussion regarding a Master Plan Committee.

Discussion ensued.

Board Member Glenn advised Mayor Dale and Chairman Wright should meet with Bowyer & Singleton and Glatting & Jackson regarding the commerce park master planning work done in the past year by those firms.

Discussion regarding the difference between the master plan done by Bowyer & Singleton and the requirements of a FAA Master Plan.

Chairman Wright advised he would meet with Bowyer & Singleton, PBS&J, and Mayor Dale and try to determine what could be utilized in the FAA Master Plan from the Bowyer & Singleton work that was done.  

Discussion continued regarding the difference between doing a Master Plan Update and doing a Master Plan.  They are different.  The Orlando Sanford Airport is unique in that almost overnight it went from a general aviation airport to an air carrier airport.  The FAA wants the Airport to put its house in order from a planning perspective.

Executive Director White continued…


Up-coming Change Orders


Update on build-out of restaurant and estimated $200,000 additional for completion


Move into the expanded new facility (ticket counters and gates) first week of November.


Lease with Jerry’s not ready to bring to the Board

Chairman Wright advised it was not acceptable to cough up $200,000 for the restaurant.

Discussion ensued regarding design of the restaurant and whether or not kitchen equipment had been included in the design presented by Jerry’s architect.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding the desire to have a first class restaurant by doing it right from the beginning.

Executive Director White advised the parties would meet again and try to resolve the problem.

Mayor Dale departed the meeting at 9:56.

6.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the ALAMO RAC Lease, advising the lease should come to the Board in November.

Mayor Dale returned to the meeting.

7.
LIAISON REPORTS
Mayor Dale briefed the Board on the lawsuit concerning the land east of the Airport, which had been settled.  He reported that 110 acres was now available for the Airport to purchase and make the first draw on the $8.4 million from the State.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding the Authority’s lobbyist contract.  

Ms. Nancy Juarez requested distribution of a letter from the Authority’s lobbyist, Lena Juarez.

Counsel advised the contract with JEJ & Associates, Inc. had been extended by two years because the Board had not terminated it prior to the end of the two (2) year initial term.   The contract would continue in force for two more years until the end of the Legislative Session 2002.

Mayor Dale advised he was embarrassed that JEJ & Associates, Inc. might think he was involved in taking any action that could be construed as a breach of an existing contract.   He had brought up the subject as an information item that the City Commission had requested to be brought to the Board.

Mayor Dale advised the Board had an action item in February 2000 that was missed.

Chairman Wright advised he had no interest in taking action that could be construed as a breach of an existing contract.  The Board acted based upon the assumption that the JEJ & Associates, Inc. contract had run its course.  

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Herbenar, to reconsider previous action of the Board at the September meeting.

Board Member Glenn advised the disappointment she had after that meeting in September was that the Executive Director did not get in touch with Lena Juarez to let her know what was happening.  A letter of apology to Bobby Brantley, Lena Juarez and Oscar Juarez needed to be done to put the situation right.  Board Member Glenn was chairman when the contract with JEJ & Associates, Inc. was negotiated, working out the negotiations as to term.   We need to have the Board write a letter of apology to Mr. Brantley, Lena Juarez and Oscar Juarez.

Board Member Glenn advised the City of Sanford had come forward with an offer to piggyback their Legislative contract in order to save the Authority some money.

Mayor Dale advised the point of offering to piggyback the agreement with the City of Sanford’s lobbyist had not been so much monetary but one of deadlines and timeliness for submitting priority schedules by September 15, 2000.  He did not believe that the Authority’s lobbyist had submitted anything on behalf of the Authority by September 15.

Board Member Robertson asked where the Authority’s lobbyist was on September 15, 2000.  They had to have known there was a September 15 deadline.

Discussion continued regarding the tardiness of submission of priority projects to the Legislature.  The latest date for submission of the priority projects list was September 15, 2000.

Executive Director White advised Lena Juarez had met with the Executive Director and had attended the Authority’s August Board Meeting, but she did not say anything about a September 15 deadline.  She had suggested getting together and putting together a list of projects, and was given the priorities.  That is why the subject was brought up at the September Board Meeting.  It was at that September Board Meeting that we found out there was a deadline and the priority list had to be submitted in three days.

Chairman Wright advised the question was why would the lobbyist be meeting with staff in August if the contract had expired.

The motion being reconsidered was “Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to ask the City of Sanford if the Authority could piggyback on the City’s contract for legislative consultant services with Shutts & Bowen’s Bobby Brantley at a fee not to exceed $50,000.”

Motion to reconsider passed.

Chairman Wright requested Mayor Dale get with him to prepare a letter of apology and explanation to Bobby Brantley, Lena Juarez and Oscar Juarez.

The Board reconsidered its motion to ask the City of Sanford if the Authority could piggyback on the City’s contract for legislative consultant services with Shutts & Bowen’s Bobby Brantley at a fee not to exceed $50,000.

Motion failed.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Howell, that two letters be written by the Chairman, Coover and the Mayor to JEJ and Shutts & Bowen explaining the situation and ask that we all be friends.

Discussion ensued as to why the contract was with Lena Juarez instead of Oscar Juarez.

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar regarding grants as opposed to loans ($6 million loan / $8.4 million grant).  Most of the loans could be forgiven over a period of years.

Executive Director White advised the Authority’s Legislative Priority list had been sent to the City.  Another request had been added to the list, which was to request the 1993 loan for construction of the International Arrivals Building in the amount of $1.2 million, which is due and payable August 2002, be forgiven or converted.  We have less than two years to get the loan forgiven or converted.  If it is not converted, we will have to pay the $1.2 million back in one shot.

Discussion continued as to the Authority’s list being submitted by the City Manager.

Mayor Dale advised thank goodness the City Manager did submit the list.  

Discussion continued as to whether or not the Authority’s lobbyist had submitted anything on behalf of the Airport Authority.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding employee parking as well as a parking garage for general parking.  

Executive Director White advised there would be a permit parking lot for employees.  It was the last thing on the list.

Discussion by the Airport Engineer.

Executive Director White advised construction for surface parking as well as a parking garage had been placed on the FDOT Five Year Work Program.

Discussion regarding shuttling people to and from Parking Lot B and the terminal.

Chairman Wright advised he wanted a memo sent to him outlining how the lobbyist contract situation had come about.  The information was needed before he would write letters to Bobby Brantley, Lena Juarez, and Oscar Juarez.

Discussion continued as to whether the Authority’s lobbyist had been directed to submit a priority list for funding consideration.  The Executive Director had furnished the Authority’s list of priorities to the lobbyist, and the list should have been submitted by the lobbyist for consideration even if there had been no direct instruction to do so.  That is the job of a lobbyist, for which they get paid.

8.
NOVEMBER BOARD MEETING DATE 11/7/00
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:20 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Director
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